CITY OF SALEM
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES
May 11, 2010
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Barbara Poremba, Chairperson, Kemith LeBlanc, Martin Fair, Marc Salinas, & Gayle Sullivan
OTHERS PRESENT: David Greenbaum, Acting Health Agent, Thomas Furey, Councilor Liaison & Tracy Giarla, Public Health Nurse
MEMBERS EXCUSED:  Dr. Larissa Lucas

	
	

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

           (April 13, 2010)
	Meeting called to order by Dr. Poremba, Chair, at 7:05pm.

Unanimously approved


	3. Chairperson Announcements
	None presented

	
	

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates


	A. Administrative 
B. Public Health Nurse 
C. Acting Health Agent 
D. City Council Liaison
5. New Business
A. O’Neal’s Pub Open Air Café Dining Variance
B. BVS Corporation - 15 & 16 Scotia Street


	Presented and approved (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .
Presented and approved (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .
MAVEN (MA Virtual Electronic Network) is being introduced to Public Health Nurses for tracking and surveillance of communicable disease cases. 
Expired H1N1vaccine: CDC will soon announce a drop-off site for disposal of expired vaccines
Presented and approved (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .
Farmers Market starts in June.

Household Hazardous Waste Day (HWD) is the 1st Saturday in October.

Cape Ann NS Community Action: state grants are being given to regions to provide additional public health information to the communities. They are requesting a volunteer from the board in each city/town to participate in the decision making. 
Gayle Sullivan volunteers.
Councilor Liaison Thomas Furey noted that BOH draft minutes where not being posted on the website prior to the next meeting. He requested that the board kindly post them within one week after the meeting. Acting Health Agent David Greenbaum provided the members of the board with a copy of the Salem code which states that preparation of meeting minutes shall be complete within one week of the end of the meeting and posted on the city website within 48 hours after the minutes have been prepared (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .Dr. Poremba and other board members stated they were unaware of this city ordinance and assumed that this would be the responsibility of the clerk. Both the clerk and acting health agent were also unaware of this requirement. As there had been a change in the clerk position, it appeared that this duty had not been communicated to the new clerk. Dr. Poremba stated that getting the transcribed minutes from the clerk in a timely manner has been an issue and that the board has requested that draft minutes be completed within one week of the meeting; however this has not been consistent. When the draft minutes are received by Dr. Poremba, they are reviewed for spelling, grammar, clarity and accuracy and on average, are finalized within 48 hours. Given that the minutes are not received by the Chair in less than a one week time period, Dr. Poremba is unable to agree that the minutes will be finalized within one week. However, she requests that the clerk complete the draft as soon as possible after the meeting. She will try to review within 48 hours and return the finalized draft to the Clerk. It will then be the responsibility of the Acting Health Agent to assure that these draft minutes are posted online within 48 hours. 
Councilor Furey appreciates this plan and finds it acceptable. 
Ronny Brogan, owner requests a variance from the board to open the street front windows, without screens, until 9pm. A full door will be added to the kitchen. 
D. Greenbaum stated that the board required the Tavern of the Square to have an air curtain at the kitchen door and recommended that this as well as all other requirement be applied to this establishment for consistency. 
The variance given to the Tavern on the Square was submitted into the record (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .
Marc Salinas cautions that since this establishment has a DJ at times and other restaurants may apply for this variance, that the board should be aware that noise levels may be an issue in the future. He is aware that this will not be the case for O’Neil’s as the variance to be in effect only until 9pm.   
Motion to approve the application, subject to the conditions set forth by the variance by M. Salinas, 2nd G. Sullivan.
4 in favor, none opposed (chairperson declines to vote per usual custom).
Motion carries.
Brian Sullivan & John Boldisaro presenting.
This property had an asbestos problem prior to the current owners purchase of the property in Feb of 2008. The site has since been cleaned up and there is an LSP for the property on file at the Board of Health. The site is 20,000 square feet and has been divided into 2 lots each with proposed a 3 bedroom single family home. The fire department is aware that trucks will not be able to turn around however that has always been the case on this street. The site plan will alleviate water drainage problems for neighbors by adding trees and landscaping and the pitching the grade from driveways to stone swells. 
Motioned to approve the site plan with conditions (excluding #18) by M. Salinas, 2nd G-Sullivan. 4 in favor, 0 opposed (chair declines to vote as per usual custom)
Motion carries.


	6. Miscellaneous Items
A. High Rock LLC comments 
B. Regionalization

C. Transfer Station Appeal
D. Protocol


	T.C Riley Gogin & Dr. Joan Zabcar request that the board allow comments regarding High Rock LLC and the proposed Community Life Center. Their appeal is that they were unaware that the project was being reviewed by the board last month and believe that they had new information regarding potential health issues that should be presented to the board in a public hearing.

Dr. Poremba informed them that the project was listed on the agenda, posted in City Hall as required and reviewed in an open meeting format last month. At that time, the board approved the project with conditions. However, since they contend that they have new health related information, the board agrees to recognize T.C Riley Gogin & Dr. Zabcar to make comments with the understanding that the project has been approved and that this new information may not impact the disposition of the project.
Dr. Joan Zabcar, 96 Phelps Street, stated that a letter regarding the Sylvania site on the corner of Boston and Bridge Streets was sent from Patricia Donahue of the northeast section of DEP to the board, the mayor and the city councilors. She stated that this was sent as an email in March of 2009. The content of this letter refers to the risk characterization that no children can be on this site for greater than 4 hours at a time secondary to potential toxins linked to childhood leukemia. Dr. Poremba stated that she has never received such a letter as this was prior to her election as chairperson. She asked both the clerk and the acting health agent if they were aware of such an email and both were uncertain.
Dr. Zabcar also stated that Frank Vetere, Licensed Site Professional, was not present at our meeting last month when the board approved the High Rock LLC site.  She believes that due to the risk characterization, a new AUL should be done on the property. 
T.C. Riley also requested to read and submit a letter from Joan Sweeney dated March 2, 2010 (Copy available in Board of Health Office) .
Dr. Poremba stated that the letter from J. Sweeney discussed traffic and flood issues which were already addressed with the applicant. It had no mention of child health concerns. It was also her understanding that any programs where children will be on this property will not be for more than brief periods. Dr. Zabcar
stated that she was aware of a program that teaches sign language to infants which would be held on the property. 

Dr. Poremba made the following requests:

· that Dr. Zabcar send David Greenbaum, Acting Health Agent, the information she has so that the board may consider reviewing them; 
· that the clerk and acting health agent investigate if any letter from Patricia Donahue was sent to the board;
· that D. Greenbaum contact Park and Recreation regarding what programs they plan to have at the new center that will involve infants and children and for what time periods; 

· that D. Greenbaum on behalf of the board, consult with Beth Rennard for legal advice in addressing this situation; 
Dr. Poremba again reminded all that the project has already been approved and therefore this new information may not impact the disposition. 
Board members had some later discussion re: concerns in allowing T.C. Riley & Dr. Zebcar to speak without having been on the agenda.
D. Greenbaum stated that Dr. Joan Zabcar was in last week about the senior center project and had information that he thought was going to be presented before the board tonight. However, neither the chair nor any of the board members were aware of this.
M. Salinas stated that a person must request to be recognized and that it is up to the chair whether or not they are going to be heard. The only time the public is permitted to speak is at a public hearing.

Dr. Poremba stated that she felt a bit ambushed by the residents who had obviously had a discussion prior to the meeting with the acting health agent and clerk. Given their claims and possible omission of documents, she allowed them to speak to clarify their issues.

M. Salinas thinks we need to find a nice balance between maintaining informality when somebody wants to bring something up to the board without being on the agenda. If people are out of order then the chair should use the gavel to stop people from ambushing the board.
However, other members stated that they were interested in what the residents had to say. M. Salinas agrees about them being heard,

stating “You don’t want them going away saying that the board didn’t even recognize them”. He stated he will always support the chairs decision.

Discussion regarding teleconference yesterday hosted by BU School of PH and DPH. Dr. Poremba and David Greenbaum participated. Both thought the teleconference was interesting and informative. A few key points were:

· There are a variety of models for regionalization, collaboration or partnerships;

· State grants for this would require community groups of greater than 50,000 people or 155 square miles. 
· Regionalizing will not necessarily result in a cost savings but rather result ways to provide better public health services.

· The goal is to build up public health as a core function and decrease disparities among communities.

· Improving the qualifications and credentials of public health staff and board of health members will be paramount; however, at this time this is no clear plan for compensation of the current work force.
· It appears that any regionalization process would take 2-3 years minimum. 
· Regionalization will not be forced by the state.

· Salem already has some collaboration with other communities such as nursing, emergency preparedness and tobacco control; these may be opportunities for more formal partnerships.

Dr. Poremba requests that D. Greenbaum forward the slide presentation from the online conference to all members.

The DPH will be hosting a working meeting on June 2 from 5:30-8:00 PM in Waltham to discuss local public health regionalization with municipal leaders and health officials from a variety of communities. The board requests that D. Greenbaum extend invitations to the Mayor and City Councilors. 

Dr. Poremba, G. Sullivan, D. Greenbaum and Tracy Giarla will plan to attend; M. Salinas and M. Fair will also if they are able.

M. Fair notes that there has been no clear interest in regionalization with either Peabody or Swampscott and it has been about 1 ½ years since Salem has had a permanent Health Agent. What direction should the board take at this time? 
Dr Poremba recommends that after the June 2nd meeting, the board discuss what action should be taken this at the next board meeting. 
All agree to place the topic to the agenda for the June meeting.

Discussion re: transfer station appeal and legal representation.

Should the board make an inquiry about representation for the BOH on the transfer station appeal?

Should the city solicitor be representing the BOH when the city is a co-applicant?

Is this a conflict of interest since the city is a co-applicant?
Should the BOH consult the ethics commission on this?


Dr. Poremba recommends that the BOH write a formal letter to Beth Rennard about this concern.
All agree.
Letter to be written will contain:

After a discussion regarding the transfer station appeal the Board of Health requests that the city provide the board with independent counsel due to a potential conflict of interest.
M. Salinas questions the protocol regarding motions. 
Expresses concern that there be clarity in minutes and records when there is a motion on the table. States “we are going to be put under a lot of scrutiny for what happened on the transfer station. You never know if one of these issues will turn into a major problem, for example letting people speak about the senior center project without being on the agenda”.  He has a real problem with the site project stating that he started to make a motion, never fully articulated the motion and as far as he is concerned, never made a motion on that. He requested to hear what the motion was from the Clerk’s notes.
The Clerk read from her recording that “Atty. Salinas motioned to approve the site plan with conditions excluding #18”. 
Dr. Poremba clarifies that M. Salinas did make a motion and it was seconded.  There was a discussion and the motion was brought forward again and approved by the board. 


	  8.  MEETING ADJOURNED
	Motion to adjourn 9:50 PM



	
	

	Respectfully submitted,
Heather Lyons

Clerk of the Board

	

	Next regularly scheduled meeting is June 8, 2010 at 7pm, City Hall Annex, 120 Washington St, Room 311


